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Kelly 00:01 
Welcome to this special edition of the Alpha Connect Sisterhood series podcast featuring stories from 
our living past national presidents. I'm Kelly McGinnis Beck, national president and your host. This 
week, we chat with Suzanne Kilgannon, a Beta Iota, who served as national president from 1996 to 
2000. In this episode, you will hear about our move from Springfield, Missouri to Indianapolis, Indiana, 
as well as our centennial convention, and much more. I hope you enjoy listening. So welcome back to 
the podcast. Suzanne Kilgannon. 

 
Suzanne 00:40 
Thanks, Kelly, it's great to be back with you. 

 
Kelly 00:43 
So the first time we had a serious conversation as we were talking about what was going on in the 
world with regards to social injustice, but this time, we are going to talk about your experience as 
national president, and you served as national president from 1996 to 2000. And while Kim Meyer 
signed my initiation certificate, my membership certificate, I really consider you as my first president, 
because I remember when you were elected to the role at the 1996 convention, 

 
Suzanne 01:19 
Oh, boy. 

 
Kelly 01:21 
So I'm excited for our story. 

 
Suzanne 01:23 
I believe it's been that long. 

 
Kelly 01:25 
I know, I'm sorry, I probably shouldn't have pointed that out. But 

 
Suzanne 01:28 
Oh that's okay, like life goes on. 

 
Kelly 01:31 
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So I'm really excited for our conversation today. And as I do with every guest, and we didn't do this 
last time, so it'll be great to do this time. Tell us your story about how you became an Alpha Sigma 
Alpha. 

 
Suzanne 01:48 
I attended Radford University in Virginia, home of the Beta Iota chapter, and the summer between 
graduating high school and starting my freshman year, I worked at the Holiday Inn at Tyson's corner 
in Virginia. And I was a bus girl at the restaurant there at the hotel and the woman who was the 
hostess was a member of the chapter, Kim Davenport. And she you know, we started talking about it 
and blah, blah, blah, got to be good friends. We stayed in touch my freshman year. My suitemates 
Holly and Winky, they were they were ASAs, and, you know, my freshman year, I mean, you know, 
kind of when you're a freshman you don't really like, things aren't really clicking all the same time 
sometimes. So I miss signing up for rush, and that is what we call it was rush. So I missed signing up 
for rush. So I did not get to join until the fall of my sophomore year. But I you know, Radford was up 
5,000 students and my suitemates and you know, Kim, from work at the Holiday Inn, you know, we all 
stayed in touch there. And they got to know a lot of the women in the chapter. And so when I went 
through recruitment, I joined out of Alpha Sigma Alpha and Kim Davenport ended up becoming my 
big sis. Yeah, so it was pretty cool. So it was all about, you know, it was because of the people, right? 
I've got three reasons that I joined Alpha Sigma Alpha; Kim, Holly and Winky and because I knew 
them, I got to meet the other chapter members and I saw how awesome they were on campus. They 
were a well-rounded group. They were athletes and scholars. They were beauty queens, we literally 
had like Miss Apple Blossom from Winchester, Virginia in the chapter. You know, it was just such a 
diversity of people and backgrounds. And, you know, the folks used to say, you know, on campus, I 
guess the boys would say, you data, fill in the blank, one of the other sororities on campus but you 
take home in an ASA, to meet your mom. So, little heteronormative, but, you know, we'll see. So 
that's my story. 

 
Kelly 04:30 
Cool. So you went through formal recruitment then? 

 
Suzanne 04:35 
I did. At the time, Radford had only four chapters. Actually, three and then at the time Delta Zeta 
colonized, and my roommate ended up becoming a charter member of the Delta Zeta chapter there. 
Yeah, so after Alpha Sigma Tau was there, Zeta, Tri Sigma? Oh, okay. So DZ came on as the fifth, 
right? We were there AST, Zeta, Tri Sigma and then DZ came on and that was, yeah, that was 1982. 
And I went through formal recruitment. And you know, Radford was not a campus where it was like, 
Oh, my God, you've got to be Greek or nothing, right? Like, it just wasn't, it was a part of campus life. 
A lot of leaders, Student Government officers, program board, you know, athletes, like those 
cheerleaders, you know, like I said, so, you know, it's just was a part of just a well-rounded experience 
at my alma mater, and I really, certainly has made many, many lifetime friends. You know, we've 
stayed in touch through all this pandemic business, we've had bi weekly zoom calls with, you know, 
folks, you know, Beta Iotas, from the 80s, you know, and we've stayed in touch that way we've had, 
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you know, we've been through the gamut, marriages, births, divorces, deaths. Now, it's been all of it. 
But it was because of Kim and Holly and Winky. 

 
Kelly 06:08 
Well shout out to them for welcoming you into Alpha Sigma Alpha. So you had a great collegiate 
experience, which I imagine then led to you wanting to continue being involved in Alpha Sigma 
Alpha. Tell us a little bit about what your path looked like, as you made your way towards being 
national president. 

 
Suzanne 06:30 
Yeah, it was. So I was a communications major in school and I really didn't know what I wanted to do. 
And as I looked at some different options, there was also the option of traveling for the Sorority as a 
consultant. And, you know, I tossed my hat in the ring and was fortunate enough to get hired. So for 
this gal who'd never been off the east coast before, I got to travel to all sorts of glamorous places like 
Terre Haute, Indiana, you know, you traveled or like, now, some of the planes that we traveled in 
looked like they were bound up by, you know, a little rubber band propellers and kind of let off but 

 
Kelly 07:14 
Well, I will say that my first visit was to Eta Eta at Pittsburg State, and I flew, well, that was a whole 
there's a whole story as to how I got there, and it was delayed and rerouted. But when I flew out to 
go back to Indianapolis, because we had moved headquarters to Indianapolis, then and we were the 
first consultant group at based out of Indy, and we showed up at the Joplin airport in Missouri. And I 
thought, Oh my gosh, this looks like they remember the TV show wings. 

 
Suzanne 07:41 
Oh, yes. 

 
Kelly 07:42 
That was what popped in my head. When I got to that airport. I was like, Oh, my goodness. 

 
Suzanne 07:48 
Kelly, that was how most of the airports were when I traveled. And, you know, I first became 
interested in traveling because I had such a positive experience with the woman who came to visit 
Bade Iota. My senior year. Cindy Fundus. Smith. So you know, I probably was like this pathetic little 
puppy dog following her all over the place. What are you doing now? What are you talking about? 
Now? What are you doing? Well, you know. So I applied and I traveled and I've maintained my 
involvement ever since I became a province director after I traveled. And I was the province director, 
probably the closest equivalent to what like a RF right now. 

 
Kelly 08:38 
A region facilitator. 

 
Suzanne 08:40 
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Yeah. And they were much smaller areas, right. So a province had maybe five or six, four or five or six 
chapters. I had the state of Michigan. So I worked with Central Michigan and Adrian and Kettering. 
But at that time, it was known as GMI, General Motors Institute. Yeah, So I was province director for a 
while, for six years. And then I was fortunate enough to be slated for National Council, and I went on 
National Council oh dear, '90. 

 
Kelly 09:21 
Well and I didn't pull the history book out to look at your terms, but I know, I have to. 

 
Suzanne 09:27 
Anyway, Marianne Bullock and I went on at the same time. So they presented the slate at convention 
and this was in Arizona. And it was like one of the hottest days ever recorded on the face of the earth. 
Right. They had they the convention had to be delayed because our delegates couldn't get in 
because they couldn't land the planes because the tarmac got too soft. 

 
Kelly 09:55 
I remember hearing about that when we were going to Phoenix. Just you know, two years ago when 
people thought there's a right time to schedule your landing to make sure that the tarmac wasn't too 
hot, or else you wouldn't get to land? 

 
Suzanne 10:12 
Yeah, yeah, it was bizarre got to be like 124 or 126, something like that. So, so Marianne and I went 
on council at the same time, and I then was vice president of collegians. So as that it was, it was a 
volunteer role that had quite a lot on its plate because we didn't have the kind of staff structure and 
volunteer structure that we have now. So the Vice President of collegians used to do all the 
scheduling for the consultants. Yeah, they would do all the training for the province directors. Yeah. 
Yeah. So I mean, I think back now, and I have she's, I don't even know how I did it. 

 
Kelly 11:00 
And you had a lot of time job. 

 
Suzanne 11:02 
Oh, yeah. Yeah, so Oh, yeah. And I went back to graduate school 

 
Kelly 11:10 
Oh, my goodness. 

 
Suzanne 11:13 
Yeah, it was a lot. But I really had the chance to interact with many, many collegians. You know, I 
would field there, I would field phone calls. You know, I would ask questions, I would field campus 
concerns. You know, I would hear from parents, you know, if they had questions or concerns or 
whatever. So, it kept you on your toes. And then in a convention at Saddlebrook, in Florida, I had the 
honor of being elected president, national president. 
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Kelly 11:48 
Now that one I remember because that was my very first convention. 

 
Suzanne 11:53 
Well, that was that was quite a convention. I think that was the I think that was the last time we had, 
oh, gosh, not Mrs. Sharp because I did not end up having the chance to ever meet Mrs. Sharp. Yeah, 
Sidney was there. 

 
 
Kelly 12:12 
Oh, Emma Coleman Frost was there. 

 
Suzanne 12:14 
Yes, yes. Because she lived not far from there and she had done such great, great dreaming about 
our leadership development Institute's and you know, what the possibilities could be. And, yeah, so 
that was, that was one of the last times that she was able to join us. She kind of held court there. 

 
Kelly 12:36 
She did I remember. 

 
Suzanne 12:38 
At the hotel. I don't know if you've got to meet her or not. 

 
Kelly 12:40 
I did. And so the thing that I remember about her, so there were several of us, kind of like as you said, 
she held court and there were a couple people that would sit around and she would tell stories. And I 
can't remember all the details of the story, but I remember the story about how she was talking about 
needing to have surgery or something and telling her doctor to take you know, weight from like her 
hips and put it in your breasts or something like that. It is what sticks in my head is when I think of 
Emma Coleman frost her telling the story about that. I was like, oh my, this woman is a hoot. 

 
Suzanne 13:17 
Oh, she was whip smart and she had a sense of humor that was just as sharp. She was awesome. And 
she lived in Tarpon Springs. And so that was not far from where Saddlebrook was. So we had in prior 
years, you know, you go down to the convention site as council and kind of check it out, you know, 
and stay there and talk to them about the convention planning and stuff like that. So it prior visits, we 
had gone down there and we visited Em at her home. And she was just, you know, a wonderfully 
gracious hostess. But it was super special to have her there at convention, not only because I became 
national president, and she had very kind words to say to me, as you know, as wise and sage advice. 
But she also got to meet my mom who was there, not only to see me be installed as national 
president, but she got initiated as an alumna initiate. 
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Kelly 14:16 
That's right. That's something else we share in common. 

 
Suzanne 14:20 
Yeah, yeah. So it was just a truly special, special, special weekend. 

 
Kelly 14:25 
That is a special convention. So you and Melissa Merriam share that too, because Melissa had her 
mom initiated when she was president as well. 

 
 
Suzanne 14:38 
And you know, what I remember about that is, you know who the guard was, let's see, yes, Sue 
Zorichak was the Herald. 

 
Kelly 14:50 
Yes. 

 
Suzanne 14:51 
Sue and I have grown to become very, very good friends. And that's just a special moment that I 
cherish her role in initiating my mom. 

 
Kelly 15:01 
Yeah absolutely. The other thing I remember from that convention, you probably remember this, was 
Sidney Allen getting up to the microphone. I think it might have been during a business meeting, and 
educating all of us on the proper way to say alumni, and alumnae, but never alumni. 

 
15:25 
That's right. 

 
Kelly 15:26 
And I remember she stood up there 

 
15:27 
With her Louisiana accent. 

 
Kelly 15:29 
Yes. And she pointed to her knee and that was when she tried to reinforce the alumni and he pointed 
to me like, remember it this way. And to this day, I still remember that. 

 
15:40 
Oh, yes. And she had a deeper voice, you know? And, and so she would say, Now sisters? It is ne, 
nae, but never ny. She did that many conventions in a row. She is missed. 
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Kelly 16:04 
Yes. So you became president in 1996? Tell us, what are some of the things that you remember that 
happened in those four years that you were national president. Either, well, both in a USA and in the 
world around us at that time? 

 
Suzanne 16:22 
Oh my gosh, I feel like I feel like we've been on a on a just shot out of a cannon. There's been so 
much that has changed. You know, as I was kind of leafing through the history in preparation for our 
call, you know, yeah, it just is mind blowing. I mean, here we had gone from the 80s, right, the 70s 
were kind of bad news for fraternities and sororities. Right, just joining things wasn't the cool thing, 
right. But then it was like the 80s and it was like “wohoo” a ton of growth, you know, more women 
joining, more new chapters, but more women in the workforce, right. So that's the thing that that we 
inherited through the 90s. And then, as I became national president, how much more critical some of 
our leadership development became for our members, right? So all through the 80s women in the 
workplace, women were able to take out their own loans and get their own credit cards for the first 
time, right? Ruth Bader Ginsburg got appointed to the Supreme Court, you know.   But all at the 
same time, there is constant scrutiny of Fraternity and Sorority Life, right? All through the 80s and 
90s. Incredible issues around hazing and questioning our value. Questions about alcohol abuse, and 
questioning what we contribute on campus, right. So it was a combination of kind of being on our 
heels in a defensive mode to some external partners, but also really needing to refocus ourselves as a 
membership to figure out we've got women who are coming out now as, as engineers, and they're 
growing up, and they're becoming lawyers and doctors, and nurses, and business professionals and 
entrepreneurs or they're staying home by choice, not because they didn't have a choice, but because 
they made the choice, right? So all of this is going on and we really ramped up a lot of our specific 
programming for to help with officer development. We had our first officer Academy, where we did 
specific programming for a certain officer on the executive board every January, and just really 
building on more and more leadership development, not only at the collegiate level, but for a very 
long time, because the alumnae we're not ignored, but it's always the collegians that kind of are at 
the forefront of your brain, right? So, so we really started emphasizing much more alumnae 
programming, and professionalizing, the sorority and how we operate it. I think the other thing, too, 
is we really started to support our advisors in much more overt ways. And, and helping them and 
teaching them how to work with college students, right? We took a much more sort of a 
developmental approach to helping empower advisors so that they understood, you know, these new 
generations and what they're expecting and how to better engage them and what they want out of a 
sorority experience, you know? One of the first things that we did, as a national council was we 
secured a marketing firm, that marketing and communications are really a branding firm right? And 
talk, they did an inordinate amount of research. They did a ton of focus groups, they interviewed 
alums, they interviewed stakeholders. And all of that ended up with really our first professional 
position statement of how we saw ourselves in the marketplace of fraternity and sorority, and that 
was our every member makes a difference campaign. 
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Kelly 20:24 
I remember that. Yeah, we had a song and everything. 

 
Suzanne 20:31 
Oh, sure. And not a jingle, it was a song. It was mixed reviews on the song. 

 
Kelly 20:39 
It still sticks in my head. It was a good song. 

 
Suzanne 20:41 
It does, I always liked it. But yeah, it was like this is the steak that we are claiming in this marketplace. 
Of all the sororities that you have the opportunity to choose from, on your campus, Alpha Sigma 
Alpha is the one where every member makes a difference. Every voice will be heard, every student, 
every alumna, whether you are in that chapter or not, that really started framing as an alumna, 
whether you're in a chapter or not, right, that really started framing a lot of how we built out the 
supports that we that we provide to our alums, and to our collegians. One of the other biggest things 
that we did, we really took a hard look at weather being in Springfield, Missouri, headquartered 
there, in a beautiful, beautiful building, we really took a hard look as to whether that was sustainable. 
We wondered if it was sustainable from a financial perspective, because it was very expensive to get 
people in and out of there and we also looked at it from an employment sustainability perspective, 
we would get staff to work there and stay there for a couple of years, right? But as we sought to build 
out our program offerings, and sought to build more of an infrastructure of headquarters staff, 
supporting the operations of the sorority, rather than a volunteer, like me, you know, down on our 
hands and knees moving around, post it notes, trying to figure out what consultants needs to go to 
which chapter when, right,? We needed to take a hard look at where we could be headquartered so 
that it would be appealing to sustain more long term employee service. Okay, so we did a lot of 
research. Indiana does have incredible taxes codes, which are very appealing to nonprofits like we 
are. That's why so many national sororities and fraternities are based there in Indianapolis, and we 
had, you know, a group go off and do a study, and they came back and they gave us the information 
and we made the decision to move from Springfield to Indianapolis. It was it's the center of our 
industry, we had better tax benefits and it also allowed us the opportunity to expand our staff to 
support how we were doing our work. So I know before the phone call we were talking about 
Rosemary telling stories about Rosie Fellin. 

 
Kelly 23:35 
What was it like to tell Rosie? What was it like to tell Rosie you were moving headquarters from 
Springfield, Missouri to Indianapolis, Indiana. 

 
Suzanne 23:45 
Well, imagine what it was like, right? Like I drew the short straw I had to call Rosie. You know, 
everybody else on council said not it! But it only made sense of course, it's national president. And, 
you know, part of part of what you inherit when you're a consultant is and having worked under Rosie 
is a quick wit, and an iron fist. And, you know, she was very savvy financially and always had the 



- 9 -  

concerns the financial stability as one of her major concerns about the sorority. And, you know, I just 
had to make sure that our argument was solid. And I called her up, of course, I worked myself into a 
sweat about it, you know, because as a former consultant here, I am now, you know, talking to the 
Rose, right, and then telling her we're leaving her hometown. All right, we're leaving her hometown, 
where she served as executive director on a part time basis for decades, right.? And So, you know, I 
called her and told her what was up and told her how this would benefit us, that all the i's and 
crossed all the T's. And she just said, “Well, I think that sounds like a perfect plan.” And I said, “Okay, 
gotta go.” So once you got the blessing from the Rose, everything else was smooth sailing. So that 
move we moved from the 1201 East walnut, which was a beautiful old house, we owned the house 
outright so when we sold it, we made a good chunk of cash that we had to do something with, so we 
didn't get penalized for that windfall. And, though we moved into offices immediately upon the 
move, so that we could start ramping up a staff, you know, and ramping up a presence there in town, 
and figure out where we would want to put down our roots as far as building a or buying a building, 
we were able to, by the end of my term, we were able to purchase land with the windfall from the 
sale of the house in Springfield. So that was a big move. 

 
 
Kelly 26:17 
That was a big, that was a big milestone during that time. 

 
Suzanne 26:25 
Yeah, I think it's really, you know, I think the key about being able to attract professionals who wanted 
to work in this field, right, whether they were ASAs, or, you know, members of other sororities and 
even other fraternities, right. You know, if they wanted to work in the field of Student Affairs, or 
Fraternity and Sorority Life, you know, obviously, Alpha Sigma Alpha could now be a really viable 
option for them, because they were in, you know, medium size, Midwestern city. You know, the 
capital of the state, with a lot of, you know, positive things going on as far as growth of demographics 
and kind of a rehab of the downtown area. So it really is a thriving, thriving little city, that's provided 
our staff really great homes, great places to root themselves, you know. So, behind the scenes of all 
of that, like, it wasn't like one day, we were like, let's move from Springfield. You know, there was this 
was all part of very strategic and deliberate work that we were doing to put together a strategic plan 
that was going to map out four and six year planning cycles, right? Because, you know, typically, we'd 
only been accustomed to kind of look in one or two years down the road, right. But if we were going 
to really do some good, critical thinking and strategic planning around where we want it to be in four 
years, six years, 10 years down the road, we had to build that whole mechanism out and part of it had 
to do with needing to shift our thinking, right? So we had to work to challenge our volunteer team. 
And our whole membership, really, to help them understand how freeing up the day to day 
operations of what counselors were still doing, freeing that up so that we could focus as a strategic 
thinking council, you know? Where we can set goals moving forward, and the staff can be executing 
the work through the volunteers that really became the the work that we were doing and the 
conversations that we were constantly having. And in 98, at, at the Dallas convention, we had a 
presentation from an unbelievable group of women who served thankfully served, on our Long Range 
Planning Committee, and it was chaired by Linda Rogers, who is a Recognition of Eminence award 
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recipient through Alpha Sigma Alpha, She is a she's a PhD, She's the former superintendent of 
schools at Delaware. She's a Delta Iota from the University of Delaware and she's just one of the most 
amazing thinkers that I've ever gotten to interact with. So Linda chaired that group Joanne Zabaldo 
from Beta Theta Chapter at Central Michigan was on it. Joanne, I mean, just business savvy like 
nobody's business, you know? So poised and thoughtful and careful and purposeful in her thinking 
and in her presentation and in how she engaged people to bring those voices into these 
conversations as they did their work as a committee. Just amazing. We had Barb Williamson from Eta 
Eta Chapter in Pittsburg, Kansas. She's an attorney. She is a she is a force of nature in her own right. 
She is whip smart and so fun. She served on counsel. But she really brought that kind of, you know, 
just that critical lens that attorneys, right like they're, they think about things that lay people don't 
write. So her voice was so critical to that. And then Mary Pittman was on there. Now, Mary hasn't 
been involved in volunteer work for a while. But she is an alumna from our Epsilon Beta Chapter at 
the University of Illinois. And she was a woman working in technology, very early on when women 
working in technology wasn't really the thing that happened, right? She worked for Motorola, she's 
here in the Chicagoland area. And she just had a keen eye for, like, what's going to get us down the 
road and keep us progressing forward. So that long range planning committee made their report 
there at the Dallas convention. And, you know, a couple of things emanated from their work. One of 
them was the first author Academy, which we had already touched base on before, where there was 
some, you know, we brought the office, like, we bring in all of the vice presidents of programming 
and virtual, right, and we would do specific programming for them over a weekend in January. And I 
think one of the biggest things was, not only did we position ourselves in the marketplace, as every 
member makes a difference, but we also needed to get back to our essence, right? We spent time as 
a result of the Long Range Planning Committee recommendations, we spent time articulating what 
our values are, right? You know, yeah, friendship. Yeah. sisterhood. Yeah, that's what everybody 
claims, right? But what are those things that make Alpha Sigma Alpha uniquely Alpha Sigma Alpha, 
you know? And then as an extension of all of that work around articulating the values and, you know, 
pulling them out of the ritual and out of our governing documents, and all of this, you know, and 
distilling it all down to those, those words, those seven, did we come up with seven, and now we have 
eight? Or did we have six, and then we came up with a seventh? 

 
Kelly 32:41 
I think it was seven and then we had eight. 

 
Suzanne 32:44 
Okay, so then that drives, all of what we do. LDI became framed by those values and the 
programming and LDI helped women understand and to live those values, right? What does it look 
like If If you are an Alpha Sigma Alpha, and you are living the value of enjoyment? What does that 
look like? What does it look like as a student? What does it look like as a mother? What does it look 
like as a partner? What does it look like as a career woman? What does it look like as a volunteer in 
your community? You know, and so, so we've really started weaving all of our values into more and 
more conversations that were being had on a national level, and into all of our programming. 

 
Kelly 33:34 
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And we still continue that today. 
 
Suzanne 33:37 
And it's given us such focus, like it gives us language, it gives us grounding and centering. It enables a 
standards board to have a different conversation with a woman who may not have made the best 
choices Friday night, right? It provides you language and a different focus from which to launch that 
conversation about how we are concerned about you, because relationships is a value. You know, it 
just it frames everything we do in a different way. And I think that's made our work so much more 
powerful. And I think we've been able to make inroads to strengthen our collegiate and alumnae 
chapters, but also stood to strengthen the commitment that women feel even after they graduate. 

 
Kelly 34:37 
Yes, it's one of those things that can really, I hear especially our alumnae, he talks about connecting 
with our values and thinking about, you know, what they mean at different stages of their life and, 
and how that connects them back to Alpha Sigma Alpha. 

 
Suzanne 34:57 
And, you know, I was just on one of those listening tours that council's doing, you know, and the issue 
of a lack of alumnae engagement came up again, right? And I think what you just said alludes to, how 
can we, as a sorority, keep ourselves relevant in the different stages that our members go through in 
life? Right? It's easy to do that as a collegian, but then you graduate, your own family, and you get 
busy and blah, blah, blah. But don't tell me that a values based organization like this sisterhood we 
have is not relevant to you, at 27 years old, or at 47 years old, or at 77 years old, it just looks different. 
So that's a work in progress, we never found the magic potion. To fix that, you know, so that we've 
got all of our alums staying engaged, you know? I see more opportunities being created within that 
framework of our values to fit the volunteer life that our women are living now, right? Your volunteer 
opportunities cannot just be to your terms as a province director, right. Or, as an advisor, or as a 
council member, you know, I need to be able to get in and get out, I need to have option to get in 
and get out. I can work on this project, that is about building a sexual assault curriculum, or I can be a 
facilitator at LDI and it takes one weekend out of my year. But I have reconnected with collegians, I've 
been a good mentor, I've reached back and I've modeled the way and you're maintaining very 
important relationship with those members who are out of college, who don't have the time to be in 
a two year term volunteer office, right? But who can still give back as much as they can and I've seen 
us do that very, very well over the last 20 years. 

 
Kelly 37:04 
I would agree. And I think engagement looks different for women. Similar to what you said, for some 
they might not have the time today to commit and contribute. But you know, if they're reading their 
Phoenix magazine, or attending, while they're not attending homecoming in this year given what 
we've experienced with a pandemic, but if they're connecting with their collegiate chapter, or, you 
know, like you talked about earlier hopping on zoom with some of their chapter sisters, and staying 
connected that way that is still because of Alpha Sigma Alpha, and a connection that, you know, runs 
deep there. And I think the challenge when we talk about Alumnae Engagement is, it's hard to define 
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what engagement looks like for each member, because it is different. And we have to, I think we have 
to respect that it does, it's not all going to look the same and feel the same. But we want people to 
feel connected to the sorority, that we are here for them when they need them. And that they can, 
you know, find joy and fulfillment in whatever way best fits their life at whatever stage of life they're 
in. 

 
Suzanne 38:23 
Even if, even if all you can fit into your busy schedule is going over and cheering on the runners at the 
Girls on the Run event, rock on on, go do it. Wear your letters You know, that's perfect. So I feel like 
we've done a really good job building those opportunities out and I think it's given us so many more 
women who can give of themselves in those shorter, you know, maybe one offs, I'll go do Girls on the 
Run Saturday, or I'll be I'll be a committee member here or I'll sit in a focus group or I'll work on this 
long term project. You know, there's just such a, it's a more diverse menu of opportunities for women 
to engage even after they get out of school. 

 
Kelly 39:10 
It is and sometimes even just wearing your letters out that people see I was at the drugstore over the 
weekend in an ASA t-shirt, and the young gentleman at the cashier looked to me says. "You were in a 
sorority?" and I looked at him and I said, "I am in a sorority." And then he goes, "Oh, I thought that 
was just something he did in college." And I looked at him I'm like, "No, sir." I was like, "You can still 
be involved long after college." And then I looked at him I said, "As a matter of fact, I'm the national 
president." And he just kind of looked at me and didn't know what to say. I was like so just think 
about that. 

 
Suzanne 39:49 
She was probably thinking that's a thing? 

 
Kelly 39:52 
Exactly. And he was clearly probably a high school student. So now if we planted as seed in his brain 
that being a part of the fraternity sorority community is a lifetime commitment. It's a lifetime 
experience. It is not I show up in college and this was a thing I did in college. That's not the purpose 
behind our organizations. 

 
Suzanne 40:19 
Yeah. It's a big deal. So 

 
Kelly 40:26 
Oh, go ahead. 

 
Suzanne 40:27 
Oh, I was just gonna say, speaking of big deals. I, one of the biggest things that I am most proud of is 
just sheer perfect timing. That I got to serve as national president and presided over our centennial 
convention in the year 2000, in Richmond, Virginia. And I tell you, that was it still is one of my 
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proudest moments. We planned for that Centennial for eight years. And it was it was ramping up 
everything from ,from doing digging in with focus groups about what members wanted that 
experience to be. Working with the Richmond Chamber of Commerce about what we could take 
advantage of there in Richmond. Working with the University at Longwood, still was Longwood 
college at that time, now, Longwood University, you know, working with the university and with their 
Alumni Relations Office, to work with them and figure out what we could do to take advantage of 
their university as a setting. Now, they have a little bit of experience, because KD and Zeta and Tri 
Sigma had just had there's a few years before we did, so we were fortunate that we learned, you 
know, we got to learn from, from their experiences. And so that, I mean, it was just, that was just the 
coolest thing. We were so fortunate to have folks who spent a ton of time, part of the blessing 
moving from Springfield was we packed everything up. And when you pack everything up, you go 
through everything. So we learned so much about our history, and truly started, you know, we're able 
to truly build out some really fleshed out stories of our history, you know? Putting together the the 
archives, when we moved to Indy, working on the coffee table book, working on the history book, 
you know? Eleanor Williams from Alpha Chapter, you know, she found the graves of our founders, 
you know, she's driving around Southside Virginia going and, you know, following the trail to find the 
grave markers of some of our founders, you know. 

 
Kelly 42:58 
I remember that she sent me on the task to find Louise Cox Carper, because she's buried in 
Lynchburg, Virginia, and I was a consultant then and we were installing at Lynchburg. So we all, 
remember, we all took a trip in the after installing the chapter to the grave marker, which was pretty 
cool. And I imagine Eleanor had just a fascinating time to find all of those. 

 
 
Suzanne 43:25 
Yeah, and we would learn so much more about our history, and we collected it to keep it a better 
order, you know, and we were also able to connect with some of the descendants of our founders. 
Okay, so part of what we were able to do at convention in Richmond, and part of our thinking of 
being in Richmond, was that it was close to Farmville, and that we could get there. So we took the 
whole entire convention body down to Farmville, Virginia and we met some of the descendants and 
presented those descendants with framed pictures of the founders from when they were young 
ladies. And we had, we took advantage of tours all around campus, you know, and saw the rotunda 
went by the chapter room of Alpha Chapter. And, I mean, it was just, it was just a wonderful, 
wonderful experience. And I was so honored to have had the luck of timing, to serve as national 
president during that time. 

 
Kelly 44:31 
Absolutely. It was a, it was an amazing convention. And we had such a phenomenal turnout to 
especially I think, because it was in Richmond and was so accessible to so many of our chapters that 
were within driving distance. And I think just the ability to come together to celebrate that moment in 
history, and have the opportunity to walk where the founders walked and visit you know where they 
were, went to school was pretty cool. 
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Suzanne 45:00 
Yeah, that was. So yeah, so that was my icing on the cake. And that's when I ended my term as 
national president Marianne came in. And I moved to Vice President of Program on council, and 
served two years in that role and then went off counsel. 

 
Kelly 45:20 
And what are you up to now? 

 
Suzanne 45:21 
Oh, you know, a little bit of this, a little bit of that. I have, I've actually literally done a little bit of this 
and a little bit of that, I've served on a couple of task forces, I've served on well, I was an advisor for 
Delta Eta chapter at DePaul for a couple of years was their standards advisor. And then yeah, with 
you know, we've, I've entered into some conversations about some of the diversity and inclusion work 
that the Sorority is doing. So that's been really positive. And, you know, I just try and stay a regular 
donor to the foundation, and, you know, stay connected with my pals through sorority, and I'm 
working full time for Chicago Public Schools, I work with high schools in the area to help them 
increase their capacity to help their kids figure out what they're going to do after they graduate from 
high school. And, you know, it's been very demanding work through the pandemic, but I've been 
lucky enough to still be able to work through the pandemic. So I've been it's, I've been very 
fortunate. In Alpha Sigma Alpha has been one of my great fortunes. 

 
Kelly 46:37 
Well, we're grateful for you. So tell us, you know, working with high school students, what do you see 
coming down the road from their perspective? I'm, I'm curious because I've got younger children at 
home and they are not loving kind of the hybrid or virtual schooling, they miss being in person and 
the brick and mortar, they don't love zoom, they don't love breakout rooms, all of the things that I 
think many of us have come to appreciate from a technology perspective and adapt to the generation 
behind. I know, I think it's going to be a different generation that is going to place an increased value 
on some of those in person workplaces in activity. So I'm curious to see, you know, at the high school 
level, graduating high school, what do you what do you see from your interactions with students? 

 
Suzanne 47:34 
Oh, gosh, you know, I mean, they're desperate for that social interaction. You know, my oldest 
nephew is a junior in high school, and he's pulling his hair out, because he can't be in school to have a 
girlfriend, right. 

 
Kelly 47:49 
But what is fascinating to me is that most of the time, they spend all their time on their device 
communicating with each other through a device. And yet here we are in a pandemic, where they're 
forced to continue communicating that way, and now all of a sudden, they miss the in person. 
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Suzanne 48:06 
Right? So there's some power in choice, right? Like, it's, it's under my condition, it's not because I'm 
done made to do it, right? And, and you know, how draining it is to be in front of these screens for 
hours on end, you know, so, you know, you think about the future, like, it strikes me that we will 
always have a place to help these students, these kids were coming out of high school, find a home. 
And I think they may need to learn how to interact and socialize face to face again. But I think the 
other thing is, we're going to, we're going to be able to help them translate and strengthen, I'd say, 
rather than translate, I'd say they will need an incredible amount of support in developing their 
interpersonal skills. And in learning what it means to give of themselves to to others in need, right? 
They're not able to go out and do these volunteer opportunities, right? They're able to do some stuff 
online, or they can, you know, donate to this GoFundMe or whatever, right. But to really be able to 
engage, and to give of yourself in meaningful ways, I think is is, you know, we can play a really cool 
role in helping them learn how to do that. But yeah, it's, it's tough, but now more than ever, like, how 
can you, how can we not be relevant? 

 
Kelly 49:47 
Oh, absolutely. I think if anything, it emphasizes the importance of organizations like ours on college 
campuses, but also know in your adult life as well. When you think about the networking and the 
connections, and the personal or professional development that can be gained from a sorority that 
you're not necessarily going to find elsewhere is, you know, is huge. 

 
Suzanne 50:16 
Yeah. And to be able to have those wraparound support systems to lift you up, you know, and to role 
model for you. And to, to show you how to network, you know? I mean, I think of just simple skills 
like, eye contact, right, like the teachers, the teachers, in CPS are pulling their hair out. Because, you 
know, we can't make the kids have their cameras on some of the laptops they have their cameras 
aren't working. Okay. But, you know, even if they have functional cameras, we can't make them have 
their cameras on. So, so I just wonder about just some of these, like communication skills and the 
interpersonal, and how do you do a handshake? And how do you make eye contact? And, you know, 
how do you express your concerns, when you're in a face to face environment? Where you don't 
have, you know, emoticons to do the speaking for you? It's all just very it's all it's, it's a lot, but I think, 
you know, I think sorority can play a role in all of that. I think that's where we bring value 

 
Kelly 51:36 
That it is, and certainly we know our, I think this generation of college students is strengthening that 
resilience and adaptability and flexibility skills, given all that they have been through this past year. 

 
Suzanne 51:53 
That's true, yeah. 

 
Kelly 51:55 
And we know, those are important skills for you know, when you get out into the world. 
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Suzanne 52:01 
Yeah, talk about adaptability, and flexibility. I mean, 

 
Kelly 52:07 
and where is resiliency isn't just what gets you through. 

 
Suzanne 52:12 
Yeah, and you know, this notion of like obligation to others, not just serving others, but what it truly 
means to be in a community. You know, we are each other's keepers, and I feel like I have an 
obligation to the world around me to make it be a better place. And I hope that if these students 
coming out of high school now have not had the opportunity, you know, to be able to have 
experiences that teach them that I hope that sorority can help them learn that the decisions you 
make, and that the actions that you conduct, have an impact on the world around you, and just how 
powerful that can be, and how that obliges us to think about the choices that we make. 

 
Kelly 53:04 
Absolutely. Well, on that note, perhaps it's a good time for us to wrap up. I have thoroughly enjoyed 
getting to spend this time with you and do a little bit of reminiscing and walking down memory lane 
and getting to hear about your story. And all of the milestones that we have accomplished along the 
way through Alpha Sigma Alpha, especially while you were national president. So thank you for 
sharing that with us. 

 
Suzanne 53:34 
Oh, it's my pleasure. It's a yes, you don't realize the impact you have. And, you know, I was I was 
privileged to be able to serve in the multiple roles to have to help sorority become more relevant, to 
be relevant, to stay relevant and to be such a powerful impact in the lives of so many women. And 
that is the ultimate privilege to me. 

 
Kelly 54:02 
Well, on behalf of all of Alpha Sigma Alpha members, thank you for your service and your leadership 
to our organization. 

 
Suzanne 54:11 
My pleasure, Kelly, thank you for taking the time to have this conversation. 

 
Kelly 54:15 
Absolutely. And to our listeners, until next time. 


